
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 26 OCTOBER 2006 


IOS.   /06
REVIEW OF THE NEW ‘FREE’ CONCESSIONARY FARES SCHEME
The Head of Revenues and Benefits (Mr Mason) presented in detail report RB.10/06 concerning the review of the new ‘free’ Concessionary Fares Scheme undertaken in response to a resolution of the City Council on 23 February 2006.

Members’ attention was drawn to the content of report RB.09/06 considered by the Executive on 25 September 2006.  The Executive had rejected all options to reduce the benefits of the Concessionary Fares Scheme in 2006/07 and recommended to full Council on 7 November 2006 that the current scheme be continued for the remainder of 2006/07.  Also that maintaining the current scheme would lead to a deficit in budget provision of up to £146,000 which would be addressed later in 2006/07.

The Director of Corporate Services had been requested to arrange a meeting with Stagecoach to review the current contract arrangements.  That confidential meeting had been held on 9 October 2006 and broad agreement reached in respect of the 2006/07 contract arrangements.

Mr Mason reported that there were no prospects for any change in concessionary fares Government grant allocation in 2006/07 or 2007/08.  In the medium/long term therefore the Council had to decide whether to provide significant additional budget in maintaining the current generous Concessionary Fares Scheme or look to reduce the concession marginally to maintain the Scheme within current budget provision.

Details of the implications/options associated with the above courses of action, along with the provisional consultation results with passholders were provided.  

Mr Mason then referred the Committee to the section outlining the generosity of Carlisle’s scheme, commenting that overall Carlisle had the best scheme in Cumbria measured in value of pass to concessionary pass holders and the number of buses where travel was free.  Crucially Members needed to assess in the longer term whether such a financial commitment by the Council was sustainable, bearing in mind all of the other competing budget pressures faced by the Council.

A further report would be submitted to the Executive meeting on 20 November 2006 detailing – 

i) likely year end concessionary fares budget deficit based on first seven months of the scheme and revised contractual arrangements agreed with bus operators; and 

ii) better estimates of the cost of the concessionary fares scheme over the medium term.

In conclusion, Mr Mason asked that Members scrutinise the results of the five months review of the new Concessionary Fares Scheme, and the recommendation of the Executive.   He further sought Members views on the longer term options for the Scheme.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following questions and observations –

1. Members were somewhat disappointed that the Committee had not had the opportunity to consider the review of the new ‘free’ Concessionary Fares Scheme prior to it having been submitted to the Executive.

2. A Member referred to the options available to the Council for making savings by marginally reducing the concessionary fares arrangements and was of the view that Option 4 (offering free off peak concessionary travel i.e. after 9.30 am Monday to Friday and all weekend, Cumbria wide on bus travel starting or finishing within the Carlisle district) would be a high risk for the Council.

3. A Member stated that the Council should be aspiring towards free travel throughout the whole of Cumbria.

4. A Member commented that bus services were limited in certain rural areas.  The cost per Council Tax payer was £35.28 and therefore such people were paying for services which they could not utilise.

Another Member added that the Scheme had initially been designed for retired people and the disabled.  He questioned whether it was fair to subsidise people travelling to work.

5. Referring to recommendation 3 of report RB.10/06, Members did not consider that they were currently in a position to offer a view on the longer term options for the Concessionary Fares Scheme.  It was therefore agreed that the Committee should undertake a private workshop session to which a representative of Stagecoach and the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder would be invited. 

6. In response to questions, Mr Mason advised that the new comprehensive spending review (timetabled for 2007) would provide the Government with the opportunity to look at issues such as the long term funding of concessionary fares.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder said that, whilst Carlisle operated a good Scheme, there was a need to examine the whole Scheme with a view to being fair to all.  He suggested that the Committee may also wish to talk to representatives of Arriva at its workshop session.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Head of Revenues and Benefits be congratulated for what was an excellent review of the new ‘Free’ Concessionary Fares Scheme.

(2) That the City Council be advised that the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee supports the recommendation of the Executive that the current scheme arrangements be maintained in 2006/07 and that further budget is made available to fund the budget shortfall when the actual amount was know at the year end.

(3) That the Committee was not currently in a position to comment upon the longer term options for the Concessionary Fares Scheme.  To that end the Committee would undertake a private workshop session (following its next meeting on 30 November 2006 or on a date to be confirmed) to which representatives of Stagecoach and the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder would be invited.  







